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Connaught 
 S c h o o l  f o r  G i r l s   

Dear families, 

I wanted to write by opening with 

my huge congratulations to the 

performers who took part in our 

recent Winter concert last night. It 

was a thoroughly enjoyable 

evening and all that attended 

were delighted by the variety 

and quality of the songs which 

were performed. It would be 

impossible to pick out one 

favourite but particular highlights for me included "Do You Wanna Build A Snowman" and 

a Year 11 performance which involved a vocalist, an instrumentalist and a tap dancer! A 

brilliant evening and every single performer has my greatest admiration for their poise 

and confidence during the performances. Huge thanks too to Ms. Sangar who 

rehearsed with the students for many weeks leading up to the event.  

I also wanted to praise our Year 11 cohort for their conduct and focus during their recent 

mock examinations. They have really applied themselves to their revision and worked 

well during the examinations. I hope they have some rest over the Christmas season 

alongside continued study as they prepare themselves for the final GCSE examinations. 

Following results in January, the school will begin a programme of intervention and 

support for those students who need this and will also work with the students to ensure 

they have the right mindset as they near this important period.  

At the end of this term, I will be leaving Connaught to move onto new challenges. Alex 

Silk will be taking up the post of Acting Headteacher and I have every confidence that 

he will carry out this role extremely well. He is an exceptional leader who has worked at 

Connaught since 2008 and who is passionate about the school, its history and its future. I 

know the school will go from strength to strength under his headship. I have loved 

working here and getting to know so many families and I look forward to hearing about 

Connaught's continued successes in the future.  

Merry Christmas and happy holidays 

Linsey Hand 

Headteacher 



 

Christmas Concert 2023 
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Punctuality 

A gentle reminder please 

that pupils are required 

to be at school and be 

sat in form rooms by 

8.30am when the register 

is taken. I would suggest, 

therefore, that pupils 

should aim to arrive to 

walk through the 

playground gate (Dyers 

Hall Road) at 8.20am or 

by 8am (Connaught 

Road gate) if wishing to 

attend breakfast club 

and/or the library. 

Punctuality has improved 

since last academic year 

a n d  p u p i l s  h av e 

responded well to our 

encouragement and 

explanations of why 

good punctuality is so 

i m p o r t a n t .  S o m e 

students, however, are 

persistently arriving after 

8.30am. Students in Year 

10 and 11 are expected 

to attend a 15 minute 

after school detention 

the same day, if they are 

late. Students in years 7 - 

9 complete a lunchtime 

detention with their 

Head of Year on that 

day. Please also note 

that students arriving 

and entering at the 

Connaught Road at or 

just before 8.30am will 

also be registered as late 

to school. 

Students who arrive after 

9.10am (after the 

registers have closed) 

a n d  w i t h o u t  a n 

authorised reason from 

parents are marked with 

a U code. This counts as 

a n  u n a u t h o r i s e d 

attendance for the am 

session. Please note that 

10 unauthorised U code 

lates in six consecutive 

school weeks will result in 

a Fixed Penalty Notice 

being issued by the 

Local Authority. 

Attendance 

As you may have heard 

on the news, there is a 

national concern about 

school attendance. The 

Children’s Commissioner 

has made this a key 

focus of her work and 

attention. Through their 

research, it has been 

identified that children 

and young people are 

struggling to attend 

school at the same levels 

as they did pre- 

p a n d e m i c .  L a s t 

academic year, the 

national school absence 

rate was 7.5% compared 

to 4.7% pre-pandemic. 

We set our students at 

Connaught School for 

Girls the goal of 96% 

attendance, but we 

realise this may be 

difficult for young people 

with chronic health 

needs and mental health 

difficulties. We are 

committed to working 

with and supporting our 

students who may fall 

into these categories 

and we would urge any 

p a r e n t / c a r e r  w i t h 

concerns to please 

either contact Ms Hickes 

(Assistant Headteacher) 

or your child’s Head of 

Year to discuss any 

concerns or barriers to 

good attendance. 

Please ensure that you 

contact the school by 

8am, if your child is 

unable to attend school. 

If you do not inform the 

school you will receive 

an absence alert text; 

p l e a s e  r e s p o n d 

promptly. 

If you need to request 

any time off school for 

planned or exceptional 

leave of absence, you 

must complete the 

following form well in 

advance of the request. 

If the request is not 

authorised by the 

Headteacher and your 

child does not attend 

school you may receive 

a Fixed Penalty Notice 

from the Local Authority. 

P l e a s e  s e e  o u r 

A t t e n d a n c e  a n d 

Punctuality Policy on the 

school website for further 

information. 

Uniform 

Please remember that 

the school blazer and tie 

are required parts of our 

school uniform. Blazers 

and ties must be worn at 

all times within the school 

buildings. While a plain 

navy blue v-neck jumper 

is an optional part of the 

uniform, this is not a 

substitute for the school 

blazer. Please mark your 

child’s blazer with their 

name. 

Students must also wear 

school  shoes (as 

described in the School 

Attendance and Punctuality  

“Please 

remember that 

the school 

blazer and tie 

are required 

parts of our 

school uniform.”  
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Uniform Policy). Trainers 

or boots must not be 

worn. Students must 

wear either socks or 

tights (navy blue or 

black) and not both 

together. Trousers or 

leggings under skirts must 

not be worn. 

Hoodies must also not be 

worn on the school 

premises. Please ensure 

your child has a suitable 

school coat, particularly 

as the weather becomes 

colder. 

Please contact your 

daughter’s Head of Year 

or myself, if you would 

like to discuss how the 

school may be able to 

help with the provision of 

uniform items. We have 

funds available for 

students in receipt of free 

school meals and have a 

supply of pre-loved items 

for loan. 

Please see our Uniform 

Policy on the school 

website for further 

information. 

Ms Hickes 

Assistant Headteacher 

'Mehndi Night'  

Rehearsals for our school 

play 'Mehndi Night' are 

well underway. The show 

will be an immersive 

experience with our 

'guests' attending the 

Mehndi festivities early in 

the new year.  We look 

forward to welcoming 

you!  

Attendance and Punctuality (continued) 

Drama 
Shadow Puppet 

Projects  

Year 9 have started 

working on their Shadow 

Puppet projects in 

Drama. The project 

incorporates the skills of 

e x p l o r i n g  s h a d o w 

puppets, developing 

ideas, performing and 

evaluating their work. 

Puppetry can be a very 

f reei ng ar t  fo rm , 

performers are hidden 

behind a shadow 

screen, they incorporate 

their puppets, voices, 

and music to help tell 

their stories. The element 

of being hidden often 

helps  the quieter 

performers to come out 

of their comfort zone!    

“The element of 

being hidden 

often helps the 

quieter 

performers to 

come out of their 

comfort zone!”    
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Theatre Club  

Our next Theatre Club trip will be to 

watch the award winning musical 

‘Six’ - the musical is performed as 

a fictional singing competition 

where each of Henry VIII's infamous 

wives are not only competing to be 

crowned the ultimate musical 

sensation, but also competing for 

recognition as to who was treated 

the worst by Henry! 

It is an empowering mix of musical, 

comedy and drama based on the 

semi-historical accounts. 

Ms Jemal 

Head of Drama 

Year 7: Steady Hand 

Game Project  

 

An impressive outcome 

from the Year 7, 8 and 9 

Product Design groups. 

This term, the new Steady

-Hand Game, Automata 

and Home Furniture 

projects for Y7, 8 and 9 

respectively have seen 

the students developing 

their research, designing 

and making skills. The 

outcomes are eye-

catching and creative. 

The key focus was on 

technical ski l l  and 

character bui lding, 

especially creativity, 

c u r i o s i t y  a n d 

determination. Well done 

to all the groups. 

Mr Frazer 

Product Design 

Drama (continued) 

Product Design 

“The key focus 

was on technical 

skill and character 

building, 

especially 

creativity, curiosity 

and 

determination.”  
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Year 8: Automata/

Mechanical Toy 

Project 

Product Design (continued) 

i f  we wanted a 

background or not.  

Designing played a great 

role in this project. We 

had to make our designs 

for the game look neat 

and presentable. We 

utilised all these design 

skills and model making 

before actually making 

the toy in the workshop.  

We implemented a lot of 

research in this project! 

We researched about 

the different materials 

and tools we need to 

make the project, 

i n c l u d i n g  s o m e 

electronics components. 

When it was time to start 

the practical, we learnt 

how to use the hand 

tools and machines in 

the workshop. For me, 

these were also new skills 

and again it was also a 

serious, but fun exercise. 

After we made our boxes 

a n d  g l u e d  o u r 

backgrounds, Mr Frazer 

took us through the 

electronics part of the 

project and showed us 

how each component 

should be connected.  

When everything was 

finished, I wished we 

could do this whole 

project all over again 

because it was so much 

fun. I learnt so many new 

skills whilst doing this 

project and can’t wait 

for the next one. 

Aaliya Ateeq-Ur Rehman 

7S 

We started product 

design in September. 

Throughout this project, I 

have learnt many skills. 

The steady-hand game 

project was a complete 

success. I learnt different 

drawing techniques, how 

to carry out simple 

research, designing, 

making my model and 

practical skills. 

I found the perspective 

drawing really fun and it 

is also a new skill that I 

have learnt. I sometimes 

use this technique to 

draw in my own time.  

We used our imagination 

and creativity to design 

the background and the 

base of our steady-hand 

game. It was our choice, 

“I found the 

perspective 

drawing really 

fun and it is also 

a new skill that I 

have learnt.”  
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Product Design (continued) 

ideas for our furniture, we 

used mood boards for 

inspiration. This helped me 

to understand of the 

importance of this design 

strategy.  

We also learnt how to 

make models out of card 

before we made our final 

product in the workshop. 

This helped me develop 

my original design idea. 

Finally, right after the 

October half-term, we 

started making our 

products in the workshop. 

We’re trained how to use 

the tools and machines 

safely. 

I was able to use the tri-

square and ruler to 

measure and mark out 

my first pieces of wood. 

After this, I cut my wood 

using a tenon saw and 

bench hook. The frame 

pieces of my cupboard 

were then glued together 

and sanded down. I then 

added hardboard to the 

back of my cupboard 

and used the belt sander 

to sand down the sides. I 

then used the same 

process to add the 

shelves and dividers to my 

cupboard. Finally, I 

added a door with 

hinges. 

Overall, I really enjoyed 

this project and have 

learnt how I am going to 

improve in the future. 

Ishab Amir 9C 

Year 9: Home Furniture 

Project 

In this project, I made a 

small storage unit. The 

pro ject  s ta r ted  i n 

September and we learnt 

different drawing skills 

and used that knowledge 

to design our furniture. 

Some of the drawing 

techniques included: free

-hand sketching, single 

a n d  t w o  p o i n t s 

perspective and isometric 

drawing techniques. 

We followed the design 

process and in generating 

“We followed the 

design process 

and in generating 

ideas for our 

furniture, we used 

mood boards for 

inspiration.”  
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As part of their poetry scheme of work in which they have been introduced to a diverse range of writers and 

exploring experimenting with a variety of techniques, Year 9 have produced poems based on the theme of 

Refuge, which was the theme of National Poetry Day this year.  

We thought it would be lovely to honour the writer Benjamin Zephaniah who sadly passed away last week by 

creating a collection of our poetry. Zephaniah's poetry has inspired countless people and his thought- 

provoking  novel 'Refugee Boy' is one we study in Year 9.  

Here are just a couple of examples of work that the group has produced: 

Ms Burton     English department 

 

 

Year 9 Poetry 
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Year 9 Poetry (continued) 
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Year 9 Poetry (continued) 
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Year 9 Poetry (continued) 
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Year 9 Poetry (continued) 
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Year 9 Repeat Patterns 

The second project the 

Year 9’s worked on this 

term was based on 

repeat patterns. They 

started by looking at the 

work of iconic textile 

designers who were 

influenced by natural 

forms and nature, like 

William Morris and Orla 

Kiely. They then worked 

on creating their own 

repeat pattern by 

drawing a single motif, 

which was cut into 

quarters, a second motif 

drawn and the whole 

thing copied and 

repeated. 

The prints were then dye 

sublimation printed onto 

felt, which the students 

quilted on the machines, 

and made into simple 

pouches. They chose 

whether to add a button 

a n d  t a s s e l s  a n d 

matching book. 

I have been really 

impressed with their 

creativity and quality of 

the design work. 

I hope they have 

enjoyed their three years 

of Textiles lessons. 

Mrs Rain 

Textiles department 

 

Textiles 

“I have been 

really impressed 

with their 

creativity and 

quality of the 

design work.” 
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Last Day of Autumn Term               - Thursday 21st December 2023 

Start of Spring Term for all - Monday 8th January 2024 

                                                            (all students start  at 9:30am) 

Half Term Holiday   - Monday 12th - Friday 16th February 2024 

Staff Training Day 3   - Thursday 14th March 2024 

Last Day of Spring Term  - Thursday 28th March 2024 

First Day of Summer Term (all) - Monday 15th April 2024 

May Bank Holiday  - Monday 6th May 2024 

Half Term Holiday   - Monday 27th May - Friday 31st May 2024 

Last Day of Summer Term  - Friday 19th July 2024 

Dates for your Diary 

seize the day 

H E AD T E AC H E R  

M S  L I NS E Y  H AN D  

Dyers Hall Road 

Leytonstone 

London E11 4AE 

tel: 020 8539 3029 

fax: 020 8558 3827 

Email: 

school@connaught.

waltham.sch.uk  

Connaught 
 S c h o o l  f o r  G i r l s   

Congratulations to Lucy Long, 9C, for 

being our artist of the month! Lucy has 

produced a creative and personalized 

final piece for the current Year 9 project- 

‘Past, Present, Future’. Lucy has 

challenged herself by using a variety of 

skillful media-watercolours, oil pastels 

and paint. We are really proud of her 

outcome! Keep up the great work, Lucy! 

Ms Gilbey & Mr Hamilton 

Art department 

Artist of the Month 

www.connaught-school.co.uk 
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